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Newsletter for September – December 2019
Welcome to the 2019-2020 season of the Cincinnati Wild Flower Preservation Society. Hope you have been enjoying nature whether it has been on a field trip, local natural area, or through an article or book to enjoy and/or challenge you. Legislation was passed this year designating the month of April as “Ohio Native Plant Month” and Indiana passed an invasive plant species rule. The Society successfully opposed construction of an Arts Center in Burnet Woods and is involved in restoration of its natural areas.

Please join me in thanking Christine Hadley for her tenure as President and creating successful Give Back Days that have seen increased awareness and positive impacts on the ecosystems. Christine will continue to chair special events as Vice President. The Society also thanks retiring Board Member, Rob Repasky, and welcomes Cynthia Fisher as our new board member.

Sad News - On Monday October 14, 2019, Vic Soukup, long-time Society President, board-member, and field trip leader passed away peacefully in Kalamazoo, Michigan.  He was 95.  Vic was the loving husband of Shirley, who passed in 2011, and is survived by his daughter Ann and sons Thomas, Paul, and Mark.  Vic was a major figure in our Society for over fifty years, since joining the Society in the 1950’s.  There may be a memorial service in Cincinnati in the future, and more details will be provided when known.  

We are again mailing our annual schedule, newsletters and membership forms. Please renew your memberships, which cover our expenses, and allow us to make annual March contributions for conservation causes.

Most of you know me as an orchidophile and road warrior. I joined the group to learn more about wildflowers and have made some amazing connections with folks throughout numerous field trips. The Cincinnati Wild Flower Preservation Society has a fabulous history built on the knowledge, enthusiasm, tireless efforts and participation of so many. I am hoping to get to know what you all would enjoy being involved with in the future of our Society. We all have varying interests, strengths and time constraints but the success of our Society is based on our members so please help us with your feedback!

As always thanks to all who make a difference with your support to our group; the hike leaders, the lecturers, the volunteers, and every member who is passionate about plants! Hope to see you on the trail.  

For the Society, Angela Carter, President, amcarter@fuse.net  
General Notes

We welcome visitors and guests. If you’re not already a member, please consider joining the Society. Individual memberships are $12; family memberships are $20. Not only would we love to add you to our membership, but these modest fees provide our operating budget for the year. Write the check to “Cincinnati Wild Flower Preservation Society” and mail to Randy Johnson, Treasurer, 947 Volterra Lane, Cincinnati, OH 45206. Thank you!

If you would like to receive e-mail reminders of events, write this on your membership form or email bergstein123@gmail.com.

Most Friday evening lectures are held at Avon Woods Nature Center (a Cincinnati city preserve), 4235 Paddock Road, Cincinnati 45229. From the Norwood Lateral (SR #562), drive 0.9 mile south on Paddock to the Avon Woods Park driveway, which is in the middle of the Avon Fields golf course. Turn sharp right onto the drive next to the park sign (on the west side of Paddock) and go to the lodge at the end of the long dark drive. If you’re coming the other way, the driveway is 0.4 mile north of Paddock’s intersection with Reading Road.

The December and March dinner programs will be held at the Gathering at Northern Hills, 460 Fleming Road, Cincinnati 45231.

Please remember our motto: "Enjoy: Do Not Destroy."  It is up to Society members to set the standard for the rest of the public: respecting all rules at the places we visit, staying on trails when required, and not collecting seeds or plants without permission or permits.

Events

Note: Events identified with ** are sponsored by or with other organizations.   

Remember that all event information is up to date and available on our website, www.cincywildflower.org. We also have a Facebook page.
---------------- September 2019 -----------------

Friday, September 13, 2019 7:30 pm: Photo Sharing Program, Avon Woods Nature Center
Bring your favorite nature photos (on a thumb drive or CD) to share with friends. We will have a digital projector and computer; tea, cookies, and coffee, too. Come early, at 6:30 pm, and bring a picnic dinner, if you like. The nice picnic tables are right outside the Nature Center.  More info, contact Bob Bergstein at 513-477-4438 bergstein123@gmail.com  .
Saturday, September 14, 2019 at 11:00 am: Oak Openings, Lucas County
Join Todd Crail, naturalist and lecturer in the Environmental Sciences Department of the University of Toledo for a walk in the Oak Openings of Lucas County, home to more rare species than any other county of Ohio.  Featured species in bloom will be gentians (andrewsii, crinita and saponaria), ladies tresses orchids (arcisepela, magnicamporum, ochroleuca, potentially ovalis), and all the asters you care to identify. There will be many other exciting Ohio rarities along our path as well.  

We will begin at The Nature Conservancy's Kitty Todd Preserve at 11 am, which is a day in itself.  We will walk about 3 miles at this site and will cover the entire gradient from dune top to wet prairie in the Lakeplain Oak Savanna continuum.  Further sites will depend on conditions and people's willingness to walk more elsewhere to pick up a few more species or see more robust presentations of certain species.
Please pack a lunch, snacks and water. Insect repellent is recommended. 

Contact Angela Carter at 513-300-2787 or amcarter@fuse.net  if you have questions.

Directions:  Follow I-75 N, take exit #192 for I-475N/US-23 toward Maumee/Ann Arbor and continue onto I-475N/US-23 for 7.6 miles. Take exit 8 for OH-2 toward Swanton/Toledo and use the left 2 lanes to turn left onto OH-2 W for 3.8 miles. Turn right onto S Crissey Rd for 0.7 miles. Turn left onto Old State Line Rd and in 1.5 miles, Kitty Todd Nature Preserve will be on the R. The address is 10420 Old State Line Rd, Swanton, OH 43558. Driving time is approximately 3h 15 min from Cincinnati.
** Saturday, September 28, 2019 at 10 am: Great Outdoor Weekend: “Beach” Hike to the Miami Whitewater River, Campbell Lakes Preserve, Hamilton County, Ohio
This three hour walk is the Society's event in the 16th Annual Great Outdoor Weekend. You are sure to find many other exciting events about birds, butterflies and more by scrolling down at https://www.greatoutdoorweekend.org/events
Lakes, white sand- clear stream- In Cincinnati!  Join us as we walk in Campbell Lakes Preserve, a unique landscape that will certainly be new to you. From the parking lot (a great area to see birds e.g. hawks, eagles and herons) we will walk along the sandy shore of small lakes, passing a beaver dam, looking at plants, birds, insects and tadpoles. Our trail leads to the beautiful Miami Whitewater River (a tributary of the Great Miami River) where we will relax, wade, and net (temporarily) some of our native fish for observation. Please show your discoveries to our leaders Wayne Wauligman and Denis Conover, fine naturalists, who can share their knowledge with you. Great hike for kids and all! You may wish to wade, so dress so feet can get wet. For more information, contact Bob Bergstein at 513-477-4438 or Bergstein123@gmail.com.

Directions: Google knows the address “Campbell Lakes Preserve” at 10431 Campbell Rd Harrison, OH 45030. Only 26 minutes from Downtown Cincy. 
From Downtown, drive 4 miles north on I-75. Take exit #4 (from I-75) onto I-74 West (always towards Indianapolis) and drive 19 miles. Take exit #3 (Dry Fork Road). At the bottom of the exit, turn left and drive 0.4 miles. Turn right onto Simonson and drive 0.5 miles. Turn left onto Kilby Road and drive 0.1 miles. Turn right onto Campbell Road and drive 0.3 miles.  Turn left into the Campbell Lakes parking lot where we will meet.

---------------- October 2019 -----------------

Friday October 11, 2019 at 7:30pm: Lecture Program, Avon Woods Nature Center
Crayfish, Crawdads, and Mudbugs: Our Curious Crustaceans
by Dr. Emily Imhoff
Emily Imhoff is an astacologist (crayfish scientist) and a bona fide crayfish enthusiast.  She will tell us "Everything you ever wanted to know about crawdads but were too afraid to ask", including their life histories, the kinds we have in our region, worldwide crayfish facts (which even includes a few plants), and some current crayfish research topics.

Every kid (and former kid) will want to finally discover the full story of these mysterious, and rarely seen, creatures that build mud drip towers in wet areas, scurry under rocks when we cross creeks, (and what if you pick them up!)

Emily Imhoff, PhD is the Zoology Collections Manager at Cincinnati Museum Center.

Sunday, October 27, 2019 from 2-4 pm: Hueston Woods State Nature, Butler and Preble Counties, Ohio

Join Jodi Farrell Sparks on a fall color hike along the Blue Heron Trail. This will be a great opportunity to brush up on tree and shrub identification. Hueston Woods is a tiny remnant of an old growth beech-maple forest that once stretched in a broad band from southwestern Ohio to its northeastern corner. This will be an easy 1.4 mile loop hike within the preserve.
Directions: Meet at the Blue Heron Trail parking lot off Main Loop Road. From I-275 follow US-27N for 10.8 miles and turn left onto US-27N/Millville Oxford Rd. Continue for 8.9 miles and turn left onto E Chestnut St. After 0.6 miles, turn right onto S Main St. Stay on S Main St for 1 mile and turn left onto W Sycamore St. and take the third right onto Brown Rd. Drive 4 miles and turn right onto Main Loop Rd; the parking lot for Blue Heron will be 0.1 miles on your left.
** Sunday, October 27 & Saturday, November 2, 9 am-noon: BIG Give Back Days, Honeysuckle Blitz at Caesar Creek Gorge State Nature Preserve and the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Gorge Tail Water Area, Warren County, Ohio
Join the Cincinnati Wild Flower Preservation Society, Cincinnati Wild Ones, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers, and supporters as we sponsor Ohio’s largest volunteer effort to help remove that invasive alien, bush honeysuckle, from the Caesar Creek Lake Spillway Tail Water area and the Caesar Creek Gorge State Nature Preserve.

Come help your friends and kindred spirits continue the protection of this natural treasure. Caesar Creek Gorge State Nature Preserve was the third property acquired under the newly formed natural areas program in 1972. One of the preserve’s prime features is a gorge formed by glacial meltwaters cutting down through the bedrock. Steep walls formed, rising 180 feet above the river, with more than two miles of Caesar Creek flowing through the gorge. We will be working in the diverse habitat of this preserve area, which features heavily wooded hillsides above the gorge of beech, maple, hickory, oak and a luxuriant herbaceous-flora-covered floodplain. Rare plants occurring here include sweet Indian-plantain, large summer bluets, glade mallow, and Carolina willow. The Cincinnati Wild Ones have been working in these areas for over ten years with a very positive impact to wildflower diversity.

This is going to be a terrific social, educational and work activity, with a great lunch provided. 

Your RSVP would be greatly appreciated. Please contact Christine Hadley at 513-850-9585, or email christinehadley@earthlink.net, for more information.  Chainsaw & steel blade trimmer operators must be pre-registered.

Bring your favorite tools: gloves, pruners, loppers, saws, trimmers, and protective gear for power equipment. We will provide tools and safety equipment to volunteers new to honeysuckle removal. Stump treatment will be furnished.

Directions: Meet at the Gorge parking lot off Clarksville Road. Take I-71 to Wilmington Road (exit 36). Head east on Wilmington Road. Take the first left onto Olive Branch Road (crossing over I-71). Take the first right onto Jeffrey Road. At the first stop sign, take Oregonia Road; jog right and then jog left onto Clarksville Road. Follow across the dam, turn left at the gorge sign, and drive to the parking lot. We’ll meet near the gorge shelter. (Note: if you’re looking at Google Maps, this area is called Caesar Creek Fishing Pier. DO NOT go to the state nature preserve area off Corwin Road.) Look for signs directing you to the event.

---------------- November 2019 -----------------

Friday November 8, 2019 at 7:30pm: Lecture Program, Avon Woods Nature Center Dr. Charles Louis Metz and the American Indian Archaeology of the Little Miami River Valley- by Dr. Kenneth Barnett Tankersley
Our speaker this month is Dr. Tankersley, who, along with Robert Brand Newman, co-authored the book, Dr. Charles Louis Metz and the American Indian Archaeology of the Little Miami River Valley. 

He will tell the story of Dr. Metz’s search for archaeological sites in the Little Miami River Valley seeking to understand the American Indians who had inhabited them.  It is a thrilling tale seen through the eyes of an unsung hero and country doctor, self-taught in archaeology, who lived his whole life (1846-1926) in Southwest Ohio, pursuing his scientific research.  His life and times and those of American Indians are revealed in this journey into Ohio's past. 

Dr. Tankersley, an archaeology professor at University of Cincinnati, is an enrolled member of the Piqua Tribe of Alabama and has been featured on PBS and National Geographic Television.  Books will be available for purchase, and Dr. Tankersley will be glad to sign your book after the lecture.  

Sunday, November 10, 2019, 10 am-3pm: Red River Gorge Area, Wolfe County, KY
Dan Boone will guide us along a section of the Pinch-Em Tight Trail connecting to a trail back to Gray's Arch. This will be a strenuous hike approximately 2.5 miles, maybe a little more. The area we will be visiting has oak-pine woods, mixed mesophytic woods on slopes, four native pine species, several oaks and American chestnut. We may see several aster species and Polygala curtissii, Appalachian milkwort, as well.
Please pack a lunch, snacks and water and plan on arriving at the Junior Williamson Rest Area at 9:45am for carpooling since the Gorge can be crowded rather early on weekends. You may want to bring a hiking stick. 

Contact Angela Carter at 513-300-2787 or amcarter@fuse.net  if you have questions and plan on attending.

Directions:  Follow I-75S to I-64E. Continue for 16.4 miles and take exit 98 towards Mountain Pkwy. Drive 32.3 miles on Bert T Combs Mountain Pkwy and take exit 33 South KY-11 toward Slade/Beattyville. After 0.1 mile on KY-11S, you will reach the rest area on your right.
Saturday, November 16, 2019  at 9 am: Give Back Day, Honeysuckle Removal, Hazelwood Botanical Preserve, Hamilton County, Ohio
Join us to help eradicate invasive bush honeysuckle in the preserve. Volunteers need to bring gloves, loppers, and other implements of destruction. Spray bottles with glyphosate will be furnished. Loaner loppers are available if needed. Dress appropriately for the weather. 

The Harris M. Benedict Nature Preserve, aka Hazelwood Botanical Preserve, owned by the University of Cincinnati Department of Biological Sciences, was designated a National Natural Landmark in 1977 by the Department of the Interior for the study of plants and animals in eastern deciduous forests. This preserve, unique for its location and diverse habitat, has a wonderful mature forest. Harris Benedict was chair of the UC Botany Department at the time of his death in 1928, when a streetcar struck his auto. Benedict was E. Lucy Braun’s doctoral advisor. Braun studied Hazelwood.

Many of the mature trees were destroyed by the lethal F4 tornado of April 9, 1999, drastically altering the landscape. Although our members have successfully removed honeysuckle here for 23 years, the honeysuckle experienced a great resurgence after the tornado opened the forest canopy.  

For more information, contact Christine Hadley at 513-850-9585 or email vicepresident@cincywildflower.org  .

Directions: From I-71, take exit 15 (Pfeiffer Road). Drive east for 0.7 miles. Turn left (north) on Deerfield Road for 0.8 miles to the "T". Turn left (west) STILL on Deerfield Road for 0.1 miles. Meet at the Johnson Nature Preserve parking lot on the right. The address is 10840 Deerfield Road, Montgomery, OH 45242. Driving time from downtown Cincinnati is 20 minutes. 

---------------- December 2019 -----------------

Sunday, December 8, 2019, 3:00 pm: Annual Hardy Souls Hike, Buttercup Valley Preserve (followed by the holiday potluck and program)

Please join us as Greg Torres leads our annual hike. This year's site has been selected in memoriam of Skip Meinhart who tirelessly dedicated his time to fight invasives in this preserve. Buttercup Valley is a beautiful piece of forest which has been untouched since the pioneer days and some of the trees in the valley are over 200 years old. We'll meet at the end of Stanford Drive in Northside, at the entrance to the trail. 

Contact Angela Carter at 513-300-2787 or amcarter@fuse.net if you have questions.
Directions:  There are multiple options to reach the preserve depending on your location. In the Northside Neighborhood, from Hamilton Ave, turn east onto Stanford Drive. The on-street parking is limited; the address is 1558 Stanford Dr, Cincinnati, OH 45223.                                                                                                                                   
After the hike you may proceed to the Gathering at Northern Hills, at 460 Fleming Road for Wine and fellowship at 5:15; dinner at 5:45.  You may bring a dish of your choice; appetizer, main or side dish, or dessert.  Any food questions, contact Bob Bergstein at bergstein123@gmail.com or 513-477-4438

Sunday, December 8, 2019 at 7:00 pm: Lecture Program at the Gathering at Northern Hills (formerly Northern Hills Fellowship)
“Wildflowers and Ferns of Red River Basin” – Daniel and Judy Dourson
Dan Dourson spent more than 20 years with the US Forest Service as the wildlife biologist for the Stanton Ranger District of the Daniel Boone National Forest. During that time, he managed and documented both plant and animal species. He and his wife, Judy, have recently completed their first book in a biodiversity series, “Wildflowers and Ferns of the Red River Gorge and the Greater Red River Basin” which highlights many of the over 1500 flowering plants that occur within the Red River Watershed. The book will be available for purchase at the talk. After the talk, there will be an opportunity for a book signing as well.
Our next newsletter will be mailed in Early January, 2020
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